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June 10, 2020
Lickdale, PA


The Union Township Board of Supervisors met in regular session on Wednesday June 10, 2020.  The meeting was held at the Municipal Building, 3111 SR 72, Jonestown, PA.

 Dennis Firestone called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Present:

Dennis Firestone, Chairman 




Kerry McCrary, Vice Chairman

Gary Longenecker, Secretary

Brent McFeaters, Township Manager

Elizabeth Krause, Zoning Officer 

Paul Bametzreider, Township Solicitor & Atty. Andrew Race    




Steve Sherk, Township Engineer



Chris Dellinger, HRG




Burnell Martin, Developer




Dave Weisnicht, Ft. Indiantown Gap



 
Nine (9) Residents
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Kathy Boltz of 210 Shepherd Street explained to the Board that there is a lack of public soccer fields in the area and the Northern Lebanon Soccer Club must share the fields with the baseball players and each year there are 250 children that play soccer and 237 that play baseball.  Ms. Boltz said Swatara Township will design soccer fields behind the Chestnut Hill Development and asked if Union Township would be willing to contribute money.  


Atty. Bametzreider explained that Union Township has a Recreation Fund with money received from developers of Commercial and Industrial Land Development Plans and the money is available for recreations sites that would service Union Township noting that the Township has an Intermunicipal Agreement to supply money for such projects. Atty. Bametzreider added that the recipient of the Recreation Funds are given a year to prove that the money was spent for what it was approved for.  Brent McFeaters, Township Manager said there is approximately $140,000.00 in the Recreation Fund that Union Township recently contributed $14,000 to Levitz Park, $15,000 to Bethel Township for the pool and $56,000 to Jonestown Borough.  


Mrs. Boltz asked what her next step would be, and Atty. Bametzreider advised her to have Swatara Township request a certain amount of money along with the plans showing how the money would be utilized for the soccer fields.  Steve Sherk added that there is possibly grant money available from the State for such projects and he knows the County also administers funds from the Marcellus Shale Fund which is available every other year.   

Kathy Steiner of 212 Bordnersville Road asked the Board if there was anything that could be done to deter trucks from turning from Fisher Avenue onto Bordnersville Road because it is very dangerous.  She said she has already talked to someone from the warehouses who said the trucks are independent drivers and they do not have control over them.  Mrs. Steiner asked if there would be any way the Township could install signs that could deter trucks from using Bordnersville Road and direct them to use Old Forge Road to reach the warehouses.  Mrs. Steiner added that the most dangerous one is the traffic coming from the Gap.  Dennis Firestone said that since Fisher Avenue is a State Road, they would have to get approval from PennDot for signs that would say “No Right turn onto Bordnersville Road, but then the problem would be enforcing it because the State Police won’t.  

David Weisnicht of Ft. Indiantown Gap said that Commercial truck traffic going through the Gap is not approved by PennDot, and when the access control points are completed, trucks won’t be able to travel through the Gap which should help with part of the problem.  After a discussion regarding the possibility of signage on Fisher Avenue, Steve Sherk, Township Engineer said he will check into the signage that is available. 

Lizbeth Fider said that she has lived at 324 Awol Road since 1993 and the issue at her house is the race car trailer and horse trailer that’s in their driveway because they have cleaned everything else up, noting that they’ve gotten rid of the boat and an unlicensed car that was on the property.  She said what she doesn’t understand is that there are a lot of other properties that have several types of trailers on their properties and they are not on the list of properties that have received notices.  She said added that just down the road from their property there is someone that has three travel trailers and two other trailers on their property plus two boats.  Liz Krause asked where that property is located.  Heather Manz who also resides at 324 Awol Road said that property is located on Hoover Drive.  

Liz Krause explained that the Township is not singling out her property, but because there were several violations on the property due to the miscellaneous items that were scattered throughout the premises, along with  the boat in the back yard, the camper in the front side yard, the unlicensed car in the driveway plus two recreational vehicles in the driveway a letter was sent noting all the violations and what had to be done to bring the property into compliance.  Liz Krause added that the boat and the unlicensed vehicle have since been removed from the property after receipt of her letter and that the camper was removed from the front side yard and placed behind the house, but according to the Ordinance, the property remains in violation because the camper is considered to be recreational equipment and there are two other items considered recreational equipment remaining in the driveway.  She added that the Ordinance states that only one item of recreational equipment is allowed to be openly stored on any lot in the Township.  Mrs. Manz added that all her recreational equipment is licensed and inspected, and she does not understand why she can’t have them on her property.  After a lengthy discussion regarding the issues, Atty. Bametzreider said that the Township will send an official Zoning Enforcement Notice, which can be appealed to the Zoning Hearing Board within 30 days, and then the Zoning Hearing Board can make a decision as to what is required.  
APPROVE BOS MEETING MINUTES FROM MAY 13, 2020 MEETING


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to approve the May 13, 2020 the Board of Supervisors Meeting minutes.  All approved

FINANCIAL REPORT - 



Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Dennis Firestone to approve the Financial Report.  All approved. 
FORT INDIANTOWN GAP – DAVID WEISNICHT

David Weisnicht said the Gap will be shooting artillery June 21st thru June 24th.  Mr. Weisnicht said that after the Pandemic was declared, the Gap went into what they call “Health Protection Condition Charlie” which means that they basically shut the post down to everybody but DOD and State employees and everyone that does come on the post is screened for Covid-19.  He said that currently we are in the yellow phase and are very limited to what they can do on the Post.  During these types of emergencies, the Gap goes from a training base into a support platform for domestic operations and that has been ongoing.    Mr. Weisnicht said that the helicopters flying over the houses in the area are the aviation brigade preparing to be deployed to southwest Asia, but many of the things that were open to the public are currently shut down.  He noted that one thing they have done to help with economic recovery is that all of their construction projects that were halted at the early phase of the pandemic have been turned back on to help get the economy moving again.  
STATE POLICE – MONTHLY REPORT


 Brent McFeaters said he did not receive a State Police report this month. 
NORTHERN LEBANON FIRE AND EMERGENCY SERVICES (NLFES)

The report is available with Handouts (only when provided by the NLFES)

PLANNING COMMISSION – LIZ KRAUSE


Liz Krause reported the following from the June 3, 2020 Planning Commission Meeting.  

1.  Logistics Park – Phase 2 Revised Final Subdivision & Land Development Plan
a.   The Planning Commission recommends the Board approve the plan contingent upon receipt of financial security and the agreements being executed.  Atty. Bametzreider said that all the agreements and the financial security have been received.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to approve the Plan and the Agreements for the Logistics Park Phase 2 Revised Subdivision & Land Development Plan.  All approved.  
2.   Home 2 Suites Subdivision & Land Development Plan

a.  The Planning Commission recommends the Board accept the 45-day time extension.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to accept the 45-day time extension for Home 2 Suites Subdivision & Land Development Plan.  All approved.
3.  Freightliner Subdivision & Land Development Plan

a.  The Planning Commission recommends the Board approve the waiver to Article 5.13.C regarding lighting.  (The developer proposes limiting lighting improvements to onsite lighting, and not providing streetlights).  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to approve the waiver to Article 5.13.C regarding lighting.  All approved.  
b. The Planning Commission does NOT recommend the Board approve the waiver to Article 5.04.C.1 regarding a residential use buffer.  The developer is asking for relief from the requirement of an 8’ tall fence. After a brief discussion regarding the fence requirement and the waiver request, Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to deny the waiver request to Section 5.04.C.1.  All approved.  
c. The Planning Commission recommends the Board accept the 60-day time extension.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to accept the 60-day time extension for the Freightliner Subdivision & Land Development Plan.  All approved. 
Steve Sherk added that he received an email stating that Freightliner is thinking about modifying their plan in order to receive preliminary plan approval, so they can lower the required financial security by doing some limited earthwork and stormwater.  Steve Sherk, Township Engineer said since he does the inspections, he does not think it would be a problem, and Attorney Bametzreider agreed that it would be permissible. 
4.  Burnell T. Martin Poultry Operation Land Development Plan

a.  The Planning Commission recommends the Board approve the plan contingent upon receipt of the financial security and the agreements being executed.  Burnell Martin, Developer presented the Board with the signed plans and the agreements.  After Atty. Bametzreider reviewed the agreements, Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to approve the Plan and Agreements for the Burnell T. Martin Poultry Operation Land Development Plan.  All approved. 
5.  Lebanon Federal Credit Union Final Land Development Plan

a.  The Planning Commission reviewed the Lebanon Federal Credit Union Land Development Plan which proposes the development of a bank on a 1.29-acre lot which will be subdivided from the 9.21-acre parent tract owned by Ray Lausch at 508 Jonestown Road. A discussion was held about the access drives into the property, but no action was taken, and the plan was tabled until the July meeting. 

6.  Wellspan Jonestown Medical Office Building Lot Consolidation & Preliminary/Final Land Development Plan

a.  The Planning Commission reviewed the Wellspan Jonestown Medical Office Building Lot Consolidation & Preliminary/Final Land Development Plan which proposes the consolidation of four existing lots into one 2.45 acre property on the northeast corner of State Route 72 and Jonestown Road for the development of a 1,200 sq. foot medical office building for Wellspan.  Due to unexpected financial concerns from Covid-19, the developer  will be  making some amendments to the plan,  and would like to split it into two separate submittals providing one submittal for the lot consolidation to get final approval so they can get it recorded and submit for preliminary approval for the land development plan in order to do some site grading, but no building construction.  They expect to file the new plans for review at the July Planning Commission meeting. 

ZONING OFFICER REPORT – LIZ KRAUSE

Liz Krause reported that eight (8) permits were totaling $325.00, and $3,179.55 was received in reimbursement of fees. 

Liz Krause also informed the Board that Zoning Hearing Board Case #20-01 for setback variances for a garage at 58 Racehorse Drive and Zoning Hearing Board 
Case #20-02 for setback variances for a garage at 421 Jonestown Road will be held on June 22nd at 7:00 p.m. 
· There has been no change on the John and Linda Light property on Yingst Drive.  Atty. Andrew Race said they have a complaint filed, and the Light’s filed late preliminary objections arguing that it is with the State on appeal.  Atty Race added that his office preliminarily objected to their late objections because the Light’s never appealed to the Zoning Hearing Board, so it is with the Court now for a decision.  Atty. Bametzreider said he will follow up with Tucker Hall, the Light’s attorney regarding the status of the Light Case. 
· The Hearing to have fines imposed and be reimbursed for legal fees regarding the tire dumping at 15 Campmeeting Road is scheduled for Wednesday, July 1, 2020 at 8:30 a.m.  Atty. Bametzreider said the District Justice hasn’t been able to serve the property owner because of Covid-19, so the complaint will be dismissed on Mr. Kennedy and they will have to go to the Court of Common Pleas but the good thing about that is, they will be able to serve Mr. Kennedy by Publication by putting a notice in the paper.  
· Two boats and additional scrap have been removed from the Fake property on White Tail Lane.  No other changes were noted. A lengthy discussion was held regarding this property and other properties that have not been brought into compliance within 30 days after an initial notification letter was sent, and the Board agreed that Official Enforcement Notices should be sent to the property owners if they do not bring their properties into compliance within 30 days after the initial notification letter.  
·  On Thursday night May 14th, it was reported that a large amount of black smoke was being emitted from illegal burning that was taking place at 97 Moonshine Road.  Since this was not the first burning violation and the property owner was previously made aware of all the burning regulations, the matter has been turned over to the Township Solicitor.  There were no other changes regarding cleanup on this property which has been an ongoing issue over the past year, so this matter has also been turned over to the Township Solicitor.   Atty. Bametzreider added that an Official Zoning Enforcement Notice will be sent regarding the vehicles on the property, and Atty. Race added that he has the complaint about the burning ready to go, but said it doesn’t make sense to spend the money on the burning violation until after the 30 days have passed for an appeal to the Zoning Hearing Board regarding the Zoning Enforcement Notice.  Atty. Race said when they don’t appeal to the Zoning Hearing Board, it’s an automatic violation.  
· The owner of 239 Awol Road informed me that he is still working to get titles for the cars to remove them from the property but needs more time due to the pandemic since many of the offices he deals with have been closed over the past few months. After a discussion about the length of time the property has not been brought into compliance, the Board agreed that official enforcement notices should be sent to the property owner. 
· A certified letter was sent to the owner of 324 Awol Road because of violations to the Township’s Nuisance Ordinance due to the numerous items scattered throughout the property and also the Zoning Ordinance because of unlicensed vehicles, a camper parked in the front side yard, and 3 other pieces of recreational equipment that were parked on the property.  They have begun cleaning up the property, and to date, the unlicensed vehicle and the boat have been removed from the property and the camper has been removed from the front side yard.  There is still a horse trailer and a race car trailer parked in the front driveway. The property owner expressed interest in attending this month’s meeting to discuss the violations.  As discussed earlier in the meeting, Liz Krause said an official Zoning Enforcement Notice will be sent to the property owner, so they can file an appeal to the Zoning Hearing Board regarding the recreational equipment on their property.  
· A certified letter was sent to the owner of 107 Hemlock Hill Lane regarding the accumulation of unlicensed vehicles, construction material and other miscellaneous items scattered throughout the property.  The clean-up process started shortly after receipt of my letter, but no changes have been made over the past two months nor have they contacted me after receipt of my letter.  The Board agreed that Official Enforcement Notices should be sent to the property owner. 
· A certified letter was sent to the owner of 334 Moonshine Road regarding an area on the property that appeared to be used as a dumping site.  Upon receipt of my letter, the owner’s son-in-law contacted me to get details on the violation so he would know how to proceed.  He borrowed a skid loader, rented a dumpster (to which he provided photos & receipts) and has since brought the property into compliance. 

ROAD FOREMAN REPORT – BRENT MCFEATERS


Brent McFeaters Township Manger informed the Board that the road crew was mowing all week and next week they will be closing Awol Road between Racehorse and Lincoln School Road to replaced two culverts. 
ENGINEERS REPORT – STEVE SHERK

1. Street Occupancy / Driveway Permits:  No permits were issued since the last meeting.

2. Atlantic-Sunrise Pipeline.  There is $75,000 remaining deposited as security until all restoration work is complete and the contractor yard is removed at Wolf Lane.  All other work is complete.  Restoration is currently scheduled at least through June.  Allan Berenbrok said he will come back for a final visit with the Township.
3. Quartermaster Road Culvert.  The washout at the upstream headwall was repaired last week.  Upon inspection, we noticed that permanent P300 erosion liner was not installed as specified on the plan.  This erosion liner is supposed to be placed around both the upstream and downstream gabion walls and along the steep road embankments.  We notified the contractor of this requirement and expect they will be back soon to remedy the deficiency.  In the meantime, they are requesting payment in the amount of $12,762.50.  See attached letter.  After a brief discussion, Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to authorize the third payment to Mohawk Contracting and Development Inc. in the amount of $12,762.50. All approved.    
4. Ridge Road Bridge Replacement.  Custer Excavating commenced demolition and construction activities this week.  Culvert materials will be delivered to the job site this week and assembly is scheduled to begin on Monday.

5. 2020 Paving Projects.  Ronnie C. Folk is tentatively scheduled to start the parking lot project the week of June 22nd.  Martin Paving is tentatively scheduled to start the oil & chip work the week of June 22 or June 29.  Pennsy Supply is currently about three (3) weeks out but they should be able to schedule the road paving work for early July.

6. PennDOT Green-Light-Go.  Due to the fiscal impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on Motor License Fund revenue, PennDOT has terminated its agreement with Union Township to fund the Fisher Avenue - Signal Improvements Project.  PennDOT will contact the Township when funds become available, to determine if a new grant agreement should be executed for the project.

7. Weiler Farms No. 3.  On March 11, 2020, the Board of Supervisors voted to give the Weiler’s 90 days to complete the required work described in my letter to the Township dated March 3, 2020.  Following the March 11th meeting, the Weiler’s engineer, Team Ag, sent us revised drawings with several minor changes which we approved.  However, we are not aware that any construction has occurred since the Board voted to give 90 days to complete the remaining work.  As a reminder, a balance of $11,500 remains on Fulton Bank Letter of Credit No. D004492 to guarantee construction of improvements shown on the approved Final Land Development Plan.  However, we estimate the remaining work to cost $19,007.75.  After a discussion regarding COVID-19 delaying many projects, Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Dennis Firestone to grant another 60 days to complete the work that needs to de done.  All approved. 
8. Ridge Road Culvert Replacement.  We are surveying the culvert this week and will complete the wetland delineation, preliminary design, cost analysis, environmental due diligence within the next several weeks.  If there are no environmental clearances required, we should be able to submit the General Permit registration package to DEP by the end of July.
In concluding his report, Steve said he and Brent looked at the Ridge Road Culvert after the Ridge Road Bridge Preconstruction Meeting which is an area that has a lot of flooding.  Brent provided the Board with the existing conditions of the culvert and said that debris get caught in the middle of the pipes which restricts the flow and causes the water to run over the road, noting that this area has flooded three or four times over the last two years.  After a discussion regarding the lengthy permitting process involved in replacing the culvert, Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to authorize Steve Sherk, Township Engineer to start the process for the design and permitting for the culvert next to the Ridge Road Bridge area. All approved.
SOLICITOR’S REPORT – PAUL BAMETZREIDER

ORDINANCE # 179 – REZONING PETITION FOR JONESTOWN GROUP, LLC

Atty. Bametzreider said the Board had the Hearing for the Petition for Rezoning which was filed by the Jonestown Group, LLC in  the beginning of March and the Notice period has expired; therefore he recommends a notice again for consideration at the July meeting.  Kerry McCrary noted that he won’t be attending the July meeting, and Atty. Bametzreider said both Supervisors could vote on it or it could be tabled but added that Mr. McCrary could call into the July Supervisors’ meeting to vote on the rezoning.  

RESOLUTION # 2020-5 ZONING MAP AMENDMENT TO UPDATE THE FLOOPLAIN


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to adopt Resolution # 2020-5 adopting the Zoning Map with the updated Floodplain.  All approved.  

NEW BUSINESS

EAST HANOVER TOWNSHIP REQUEST FOR RECREATION FUNDS UNDER THE INTERMUNICIPAL AGREEMENT

Brent McFeaters, Township Manager informed the Board that East Hanover Township has requested $31,600.00 from the Recreation Fund to be used to complete the handicap walking trail around the H.M. Levitz Memorial Pond.  After a brief discussion, Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to contribute $6,150.00 from the Recreation Fund to East Hanover Township towards the handicap walking trail around the H. M. Levitz Memorial Pond.  All approved. 

MOTION TO IMPLEMENT THE NEWLY AMENDED EMPLOYEE MANUAL, ON JULY 1, 2020


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to implement the newly amended employee manual on July 1, 2020.  All approved.  


BILLS PAYABLE

 Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to pay the bills in the amount of $92,194.05 from the General, Recycling, Liquid Fuels Street-Light, & Payroll Funds.  All approved. 
DATE OF NEXT PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING


Wednesday, July 1, 2020 - 7:00 PM  

DATE OF NEXT LICKDALE TREATMENT PLANT MEETING

Wednesday, July 8, 2020  -  6:30 PM
DATE OF NEXT BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETINGS

Wednesday, July 8 2020  -  7:00 PM
ADJOURNMENT

With no further business or comments, the meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Elizabeth Krause

Recording Secretary

